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The specialty distribution of graduate 
medical education in the United States 
is largely unregulated. Although Medi-

care provides funding to residencies, hospitals 
are not required to educate physicians in spe-
cific specialties, even those critically needed 
for the public’s health. Over the last 2 decades, 
specialty and subspecialty graduate medical 
education has increased substantially. Over the 
same time period, although the number of resi-
dents matching in primary care has increased 
modestly, these gains have been offset by the 
increasing percentage of these residents who 
subspecialize, creating a net loss of primary 
care graduate medical education.1-5 

Most medical students and residents also 
desire specialization in fields outside of prima-
ry care, which has resulted in an imbalanced 
workforce. The nation has a substantial need 
for primary care providers, mental health pro-
viders, and general surgeons. In many places, 
we have a surplus of medical and surgical spe-
cialists, which contributes to costly and unco-
ordinated care.6-11

In this context of shortage and surplus, sev-
eral federal programs play key roles in shap-
ing the primary care physician workforce in 
particular. How effective are these programs 
in helping us meet our nation’s needs? 

The National Health Service Corps (NHSC) 
was founded with the expressed purpose of 
encouraging health professionals to provide 
primary care in underserved communities. 
Two major programs exist: a scholarship pro-
gram and a loan repayment program. These 
programs have been very successful. As of 
2011, more than 2,000 NHSC primary care 

physicians were caring for underserved com-
munities in the United States.12 Most states 
have similar loan repayment programs.13 Un-
fortunately, many communities that would 
benefit from NHSC sponsorship have not been 
able to obtain it—funds are limited and the de-
mand for physicians is still great.12

There is little evidence that the opportunity 
for NHSC loan repayment influences students 
to choose primary care, although it probably 
has some effect. Unfortunately, students often 
perceive the available amount of loan repay-
ment as small relative to their debt levels. The 
NHSC scholarship program, however, pays to-
tal medical school tuition costs and provides a 
stipend for students who commit to primary 
care careers, offering students a substantial fi-
nancial benefit.14 The program also promotes 
diversity in the primary care workforce: un-
derrepresented minority family medicine res-
idents are twice as likely to have enrolled.15

An NHSC scholarship may help students 
with a strong primary care interest at the be-
ginning of medical school to maintain that in-
terest. However, this program has two major 
limitations. First, the terms of repayment for 
students who do not practice primary care in 
an underserved community are extremely pu-
nitive, making the program suitable only for 
students who are very certain of their prima-
ry care interest.16 Secondly, only 16% of stu-
dents who apply for scholarship funds receive 
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awards.15 These limitations represent missed 
opportunities to recruit and retain students 
interested in primary care early in their medi-
cal school years, when the NHSC could have a 
formative effect on Corps members.

Another key federal policy also shapes our 
workforce. The US J-1 visa programs allow 
non-US citizens who are graduates of inter-
national medical schools (noncitizen IMGs) to 
complete graduate medical education in the 
United States; most then settle in the Unit-
ed States for practice.17 The problem is that 
many J-1 visa programs allow waivers for both 
specialists and primary care physicians, and 
there has been a trend toward more special-
ist physicians in state-sponsored programs.18 
In addition, although J-1 visa programs gener-
ally require physicians who stay in the United 
States after residency to practice in under-
served communities, the H-1B visa program 
does not even require underserved practice.19,20 
Although IMGs are more likely to practice as 
generalists than US graduates, most do not 
practice primary care.19,21-24 Thus, these physi-
cians help relieve the primary care physician 
shortage, but they also exacerbate the spe-
cialist surplus. Furthermore, although many 
believe IMGs are more likely to practice in 
underserved settings, evidence does not clearly 
support this.17,21,23,25,26

Finally, in recent years, the Public Service 
Loan Forgiveness (PSLF) program has become 
an important part of the workforce landscape. 
PSLF allows graduates who work for nonprofit 
organizations and make regular student loan 
payments for 10 years to have their remaining 
federal student debt forgiven. The program’s 
authors envisioned it as a way for teachers, so-
cial workers, and other middle-class profession-
als to have relief from high student loan debt. 
However, because most hospitals are nonprofit 
organizations, many employed physicians will 
also qualify. A recent comprehensive analysis 
found that one-fourth of 2014 graduates plan 
to apply for PSLF loan forgiveness.27

Is the PSLF program helping the primary 
care workforce, or is it causing harm? On one 
hand, the program provides hope for many stu-
dents who are interested in primary care, but 
carry significant debt at high interest rates. 
Some students with high debt do not believe 
primary care careers, or other careers in medi-
cine with relatively lower income potential, are 
feasible for them.28 Many students with the 
strongest interest in primary care, including 
underrepresented minority students and stu-
dents from disadvantaged backgrounds, also 

have the highest debt levels.29,30 The PSLF 
thus serves an important function in reassur-
ing these students. 

On the other hand, the PSLF is expensive 
and inefficient. The program is projected to 
cost approximately $314 million in physician 
loan forgiveness for the class of 2014, approxi-
mately seven times the loan forgiveness cost of 
the NHSC.27 Most of this support will be given 
to specialists working for nonprofit hospitals 
and health systems. The program does not fa-
vor or incentivize physicians who care for un-
derserved populations, and it provides greater 
financial advantages to physicians with pro-
longed training periods—who are typically 
specialists.27

What should we do as family medicine ed-
ucators? Clearly, we should not advocate for 
unregulated expansion of graduate medical 
education, although as the competition for res-
idency positions becomes more intense, this 
rallying cry has become popular. Instead, we 
should encourage our health policy to “work 
smarter.” Each of the federal policies described 
above could be more efficient and effective with 
reforms that favor primary care of underserved 
populations. Programs with proven benefits, 
like the NHSC, should be expanded. The sur-
plus of specialists, where it exists, should be 
recognized as a potentially harmful force that 
drives up costs and dilutes limited resources. 
Family medicine, as a discipline, must strate-
gically support evidence-based workforce poli-
cy that will improve the health of the country.
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